TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

June 11, 2014

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Tom Steketee, Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams
OTHERS PRESENT:  Paul Carriero, Cicely Richardson (Journal Opinion), Bob Palifka, Robert Durfee (DuBois & King), Robb Hester (Latulippe Const.), Mark Thompson (Daniels Const.), George Carpenter (Sicard, Inc.), Harry Pease & Ted Cooley (Historical Society), Melissa Briggs (LGC HealthTrust), Chief Kilmer (Orford Police), Terry Straight; David Smith & Ruth Hook (Fire Dept.), Ann Green, Lawrence Hibbard, Jack Griffin, Betty Griffin, Sheri Clifford (Town Administrator)
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 4:00 pm.
Once the meeting was called to order by Chairman Steketee, Mr. Durfee, DuBois & King Engineers, declared the bidding closed for the replacement of Archertown Bridge at Newcomb Hollow.

The bids were opened at random with the following results.

Neil Daniels Construction – bid bond for 5% of bid; certificate of vote; a letter from NH Department of Transportation indicating pre-qualification; a bid form and notice that addendum #1 was received.  All items were complete and the bid is signed.

Total bid:
$592,225.00

M.E. Latulippe Construction – bid bond for 5% of bid; list of sub-contractors and suppliers; certificate of vote; letter from NH Department of Transportation indicating pre-qualification; a bid form and notice that addendum #1 was received.  All items were complete and the bid is signed.

Total bid:
$617,479.00

J.P. Sicard, Inc. – bid bond for 5% of bid; spread sheet indicating NH Department of Transportation pre-qualified (Mr. Durfee will verify); list of sub-contractors and suppliers; registration with the VT Secretary of State; bid form and notice that addendum #1 was received.  All items were complete and the bid is signed.
Total bid:
$637,051.00

Cold River Bridges, LLC  --  bid bond for 5% of bid; bid form and notice that addendum #1 was received; letter from NH Department of Transportation indicating pre-qualification.  All items were complete and the bid is signed.
Total bid:
$879,395.00

Durfee announced that the apparent low bidder was Neil Daniels Construction.  He will do a bid evaluation to tabulate for accuracy and felt he would be prepared to award the bid by next week.

The Board will meet Wednesday, June 18, 2014 at 5:30 pm to award the bid, subject to NHDOT review, for the replacement of Archertown Bridge at Newcomb Hollow.
Durfee discussed the process to move forward and what was required by NH Department of Transportation (NHDOT) and scheduling with the contractor.  NHDOT will review the evaluation of bids for final approval.

A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for a legal issue at 4:40 pm.  A roll call vote of members present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 5:10 pm.

Approval of Minutes
The minutes of May 28, 2014 were approved as amended.
The minutes of May 31, 2014 were approved as amended.
The minutes of June 2, 2014 were approved as written.

The minutes of June 8, 2014 were approved as written.

II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Adams reported that the Wetlands Permit for replacement of Archertown Bridge was received on June 9, 2014, therefore no modifications of the bid package was required.

Steketee reported that the Long Range Planning Committee met on June 8th .  The discussion focused on town bridges and the planning process over the next few months.

Cooley reported that the Energy Committee was reviewing the Solarize meeting and she will keep the Board informed.  The Energy Committee would like to meet with the Board and PSNH to review the streetlight issue and then decide if the committee will suggest any changes.

B. Barn Easement Application
The Board reviewed the barn easement procedure check-list and set a date for a Public Hearing to discuss the Barn Easement Request for June 25, 2014 at 7:00 pm in the Niles Room.

The Board will review previous easements to be prepared to make an informed decision following the Public Hearing.

C. Employee Evaluations
The Board discussed drafting a clear, job specific, employee evaluation for the Police Chief as well as drafting a new job description and employee evaluation for a Fire Chief.
The Board will plan a meeting to review draft evaluations at the next meeting and the employee evaluations will be conducted in July.

IV.  New Business

A.  Correspondence

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

Chief Kilmer – Orford Police
Kilmer reported that Officer Schaffer is doing well at the Academy; A court motion is pending to dismiss the case regarding the refusal of a gun permit; Kilmer is working to replace a computer in the department that will interface with the IMC program, estimated cost between $550 to $800; Kilmer completed a training session on climate impact and meth labs.

Terry Straight – Orford Volunteer Fire Department
Straight distributed an activity report and is prepared to file the same report each time he is scheduled to meet with the Board.

Straight reported that the fire department needs a new computer, preferably a lap-top.

Clifford will contact All-Access for pricing.  Clifford asked if the fire department found the quarterly rent check dated April 3, 2014.  Straight answered no and requested that a stop payment be done and a new check issued.

The Board asked the status of the fire department lease.  Smith stated that due to the vote at town meeting the corporation does not want a lease.  Adams asked for clarification of the business relationship between the Fire Department Corporation and Town, he asked if the town should lease another building.  Smith said he would pass along the question to the corporation, but come next March the Board will have to start from scratch due to the town vote on Article 13.  Adams asked if the town would have the fire department building next year, if not a contingency plan needs to be established.  Smith stated that this was the feeling of the corporation.

Smith reported that on June 10th the Truck Committee met to discuss a bid for a new tanker.  Steketee said that the meeting should have been warned and minutes taken and posted.

Jack & Betty Griffin – Upper Baker Pond Road
The Griffins stated that they are asking for the town’s assistance with the dust problem on Upper Baker Pond Road.  Since the road was put back to gravel the dust problem has gotten out of control and they are not able to enjoy their home.  The Board will speak with Road Agent Waterbury on June 18th and discuss their options.

Melissa Briggs -  HealthTrust Benefits Advisor
Briggs reviewed the current medical coverage and other benefit options for the town and distributed a copy of the current health package and comparisons which is on file at the town office.  She reviewed benefit comparisons, flexible spending options, and health savings accounts.
Palifka asked what other towns offer compared to Orford.  Briggs explained that Orford has been diligent about reducing the cost of coverage and explained that some towns cover 100% of health insurance and the employee co-pay is between $1 and $5 with no deductibles.  She reviewed the prescription coverage and stated that Orford has the highest employee cost coverage that they offer.

Hook asked what the average employee contribution was for health insurance coverage.  Briggs stated that some towns pay 100% of the cost and other towns have employee contributions between 5% and 10% of the cost.  Orford employees current contribute 5% for health and dental insurance.
Cooley asked if there was any shift out of the traditional health coverage and towns looking for their own coverage options.  Briggs only knew of one charter school that has tried this and found a disadvantage due to the taxation of the funds.

The Board thanked Briggs for coming to the meeting and asked if she would send more information regarding flexible spending options and health savings account.  
V.  Comments & Questions from Public

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 7:20 pm.
Respectfully Submitted,
